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MINUTES


MAY 15, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION

At 6:30 p.m., the Council met in closed session in the Library Conference Room to discuss the following matters:


A.
Public Employee Evaluation; City Attorney, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957


B.
Liability Claims, Claimants:  Gold State Utility, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, City Attorney Leiter, Community Development Director Prince, Deputy City Clerk Ricks, Finance Director Schillinger, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Bologoff said there had been a request to pull “New Business” Item C and continue it to the next meeting.  City Manager Holstine noted the matter will come back on June 5.

Mayor Bologoff recommended moving “New Business” Item A after “Consent Calendar” calendar.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Mayor Bologoff informed citizens that the City Council decided that in order to provide equal time for each speaker and make meetings more efficient, public comments under “Oral Communications” will be limited to three minutes per speaker, and public comments on other agenda items will be limited to five minutes per speaker.

CM Conway added that after everyone wishing to speak has spoken, people with additional comments will have another chance.

Ruth Sofaer-Morse, Mothers of Brisbane, introduced her co-chair, Jessica Aloft.  She thanked the City Council for providing changing tables in the restrooms at the Community Center.  She said over 80 families are involved in the Mothers of Brisbane group, and membership keeps going.  She expressed her appreciation to fellow residents of Brisbane for their support.

Jessica Aloft, Brisbane, read a thank-you letter from Mothers of Brisbane.  She and Ms. Sofaer-Morse said the new changing tables will make life easier for parents and caregivers who attend classes and events at the Community Center. 

Ms. Sofaer-Morse thanked CM Barnes for researching and bringing this issue to the City Council.

Roberta Barnes, Ombudsman Services of San Mateo County, said CM Barnes asked her to talk to the Council about the role of volunteer ombudsmen in San Mateo County.  She explained that a volunteer ombudsman serves as an advocate for elderly people in assisted living and skilled nursing facilities in issues involving quality of care and complaints.  She stated that most volunteers are retirees, some of whom come to the program with special skills like nursing and medicine.

Ms. Barnes said volunteers receive 36 hours of initial training by program staff, followed by a written exam prior to certification by the state.  Volunteers then take 12 additional hours of training each year, and are assigned to monitor, visit, and report on certain local facilities on a regular basis.  During facility visits, volunteers interview residents, observe signs of improper care, watch interactions with facility staff, and monitor sanitary conditions, quality of food services, and staff response times.  Ms. Barnes noted that ombudsmen play an active role in resolving complaints with the facility staff and administration.

Tipper Erwin, director, Ombudsman Services of San Mateo County, noted that Ms. Barnes is one of the organization’s prized volunteers, and she thanked her for her contributions.  Ms. Erwin explained that Ombudsman Services of San Mateo County is a nonprofit agency; about 40 percent of funding comes from government programs, and the rest comes from other contributions.

Ms. Erwin said many people in Brisbane have to deal with frail, elderly parents, but Brisbane has no facilities for assisted living.  People in Brisbane often look to nearby communities for these services.  Ms. Erwin noted there are 420 facilities in San Mateo County the ombudsman program monitors.  

Ms. Erwin said monitoring facilities for the elderly is particularly important during hot weather, when residents can die of heat and dehydration.  She described an incident involving a woman who died in a facility last summer.

Ms. Erwin pointed out that the services provided by the volunteer ombudsmen make a significant difference in resolving problems and improving the quality of life for many elderly people.  She encouraged people to support the services and consider donating funds for the program.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Ms. Barnes and Ms. Erwin for their presentation.

CM Barnes said he invited Ms. Barnes, his mother, to come to the meeting with the executive director before next year’s budget is approved.  He noted the City spends a substantial amount on recreational programs that benefit members of the community.  He suggested making a contribution to the ombudsman program in recognition of the services the organization provides for many Brisbane families.

CM Conway asked Ombudsman Services to make more information about their services available to members of the community.  CM Barnes encouraged people from Brisbane to volunteer.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, announced that the Baylands Citizens Advisory Group would be meeting the following evening from 7:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.  She said the meeting will feature a presentation from the San Mateo County Environmental Health Department, and she invited everyone to attend.

Gary Apotheker, Brisbane, said he spoke at a City Council meeting last year about relocation of the City’s corporation yard and suggested considering a location within Crocker Industrial Park.  He asked if any further steps had been taken or any studies done.  He asked what the City’s future plans are for the corporation yard.

Mayor Bologoff asked the City Manager to provide an update at the next meeting.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, observed that because of this year’s heavy rains, there is a tremendous fuel load in the hills above Brisbane.  She asked if there were any plans for a controlled burn.  She suggested notifying people in advance and scheduling the burn for early morning hours before winds come up.

Ms. Salmon provided written comments on some other items of business and asked that they be read into the record.

City Manager Holstine said the Fire Department is already scheduled to make a presentation at the June 5 meeting on this year’s fire management program.  He stated that the California Department of Forestry will not be performing any controlled burns.  He added that the Fire Chief can provide more details at the next meeting.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1285 - $ 510,682.05

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Payment Register No. 1285.  

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of March 31, 2006

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATION


A.
Proposal to join Housing Endowment and Regional Trust (HEART) of San Mateo County and provide direction to staff

Mayor Bologoff welcomed Supervisor Richard Gordon and invited him to address the City Council.

Supervisor Gordon requested that the City of Brisbane consider joining the Housing Endowment and Regional Trust (HEART) of San Mateo County.  He said the Board of Supervisors established this housing trust fund in 2002 to address the problem of affordable housing in this high-cost area.  The trust raises money and serves as a bank to distribute funds to communities wanting to build affordable housing.  Supervisor Gordon reported that the Board of Supervisors provided $3 million from its reserves for seed money.

Supervisor Gordon advised that the trust fund is administered by a joint powers agreement composed of the participating cities and San Mateo County.  He noted that 16 of the 20 cities in the county are members.  The board of directors has 11 elected officials from member agencies and 10 private-sector individuals.  Supervisor Gordon said HEART contracts out for administrative services and some program services as a way of keeping costs as low as possible. 

Supervisor Gordon said that in addition to the $3 million provided by the county, HEART received $2 million from a state housing bond.  He reported that $4 million has been spent on three projects so far:  a senior citizens project in Daly City, another senior project in San Bruno, and a family project near the Colma BART station.  Supervisor Gordon indicated that HEART will be embarking on a private-sector fundraising campaign later this year.  HEART is also exploring long-term, secure sources of public-sector funds.  Supervisor Gordon noted one of the measures on the November ballot could also provide more funds for housing.

Supervisor Gordon stated that HEART only gives funds to projects that have local approval, and HEART does not dictate what local governments do with the funds.  All member cities are eligible for funding consideration for housing projects.  Supervisor Gordon estimated that Brisbane’s annual membership fee would be $1,000 to $1,200.

Supervisor Gordon said that although the current joint powers agreement includes a provision allowing the JPA to issue bonds, that language will be deleted.  He added that no bonds will ever be issued because there is no repayment source.

Supervisor Gordon indicated that HEART would like to hear from all cities in San Mateo County by the end of June.  He said Half Moon Bay joined last week, South San Francisco and Pacifica will be considering membership as part of their budget processes, and only Belmont has declined so far.  He recommended that Brisbane consider joining the JPA.

CM Waldo proposed putting this item on a future agenda for the City Council’s consideration.

Mayor Bologoff recalled that Brisbane opted not to join at first because the City would have been required to commit all of its housing funds to the group.  Supervisor Gordon noted that there was confusion originally about an ongoing source of revenue.  He said there was consideration of charging each city a per-capita fee, but the idea was eventually abandoned.

CM Barnes asked if HEART distributes funds in the form of low-interest loans.  Supervisor Gordon said most funds are distributed in low-interest or no-interest loans, usually on a 55-year term, and often paid back by residuals at the end of a project.  He noted this is a fairly typical way community development block grants and other federal funds are distributed.

CM Conway expressed support for the program.

CM Richardson commended HEART for addressing the need for affordable housing in San Mateo County.  She emphasized the importance of a regional approach.

Councilmembers thanked Supervisor Gordon for his presentation.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, asked if there have been any efforts to get real estate speculators to disclose their costs and profits.  He noted many new high-priced houses are being built with cheap materials, but cost savings are not passed along to home buyers.

Mr. Burr asked for more details about why Belmont declined to join the JPA.  Supervisor Gordon responded that Belmont’s issue was financial.  He said Belmont is struggling with high staff turnover, organizational problems, and fiscal issues.  

Supervisor Gordon stated that HEART works with local jurisdictions and reviews each project in detail.  He said several current projects are being done by nonprofit developers.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Supervisor Gordon and noted the City Council will consider membership.


B.
Results of Community Survey Questionnaire

Community Development Director Prince noted that as part of the General Plan update, the City Council approved distribution of a community survey questionnaire last fall.  The questionnaire used the same questions that were asked in 1992, plus additional questions with more details on certain issues.  The staff distributed the survey and received 412 responses.  Mr. Prince said the City then engaged the services of Public Research Institute (PRI) at San Francisco State University to compile and analyze the results.  

Mr. Prince stated that the 2005 survey results are very similar to the 2002 results, and they confirm the validity of the policies and programs in the existing General Plan.  He added that councilmembers received copies of the actual survey questions, appendices, and responses to all questions.  

Mr. Prince introduced Lisel Blash, PRI, and invited her to present the survey results. 

Ms. Blash said there were 176 survey questions, most of which were close-ended; there were 8 to 10 fill-in questions calling for narrative responses.  She noted the response rate was about 20 percent, a good rate for a mail survey that had no additional follow-up.  

Ms. Blash reviewed each question and compared the results with those in the 1992 survey.  She said things people like most about Brisbane include its safety, small-town atmosphere, open space, physical setting, and proximity to San Francisco.  Many people gave negative responses about parking problems, development pressure, and having to leave town for shopping and services. 

Ms. Blash noted PRI looked at differences between long-term residents of Brisbane and relative newcomers.  She observed that the longer people lived in Brisbane, the more they disagreed with the statement that growth is necessary to improve Brisbane’s quality of life.

Ms. Blash said most respondents favor increasing shops and services in existing buildings in downtown Brisbane.  The top three services people want are a variety of restaurants, a competitively priced grocery store, and a pharmacy.  Ms. Blash noted most people would like to attract small businesses and stores that serve residents.

Ms. Blash reviewed survey responses about growth options, including residential development options and commercial options.  She noted more people found condominiums acceptable than in 2002, but most people still prefer single-family homes.  Survey respondents indicated types of facilities they would like to see in the future, and the top choices were recreational uses, waterfront recreational uses, and businesses providing environmentally sustainable products and services.

With respect to the Baylands, Ms. Blash noted, many respondents submitted detailed and varied comments.  Overall, preferences were consistent with those identified in 1992:  recreational uses, including walking and biking paths, parks, picnic areas, playing fields, and a golf course; open space; and mixed-use development with substantial open space and recreational components.  Ms. Blash reviewed a chart summarizing these comments.

Ms. Blash said the survey asked questions about developing Brisbane Acres, and about 40 percent of the comments were negative.  Other respondents were willing to entertain the idea of some development, but with various restrictions and constraints.  People indicated the City’s top priorities should be maintaining small-town character, balancing growth and quality of life for Brisbane residents, and preserving the environment and natural resources of Brisbane.

CM Barnes asked what the columns labeled “valid percent” indicate.  Ms. Blash said some people chose not to answer particular questions, so the percentage varies from question to question.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Ms. Blash for her presentation.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Mayor Bologoff said he had a comment on Item D and requested that it be pulled.

A. Approve City Council Minutes of April 3, 2006

B. Adopt Ordinance No. 512, waiving second reading, amending Section 3.12.015 of the Municipal Code concerning Water Capacity Charges

C. Approve co-sponsorship of Brisbane Women’s Club event of “Shakespeare of San Francisco - Comedy of Errors” at Mission Blue Center on Sunday, October 15

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Items A, B, and C.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Review and approve the listing of Star Awards nominees as recommended by the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission

Mayor Bologoff drew attention to Page 14, and noted the Lion’s Club and another individual were nominated to receive an award for the Santa’s Visit program, which is actually sponsored by the Brisbane Women’s Club.  He said both corrections were provided to the staff earlier and recommended deleting those two names.

Mayor Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the list of nominees as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS (Out of Order)


A.
Consider proposal from Iron Horse Preservation to remove rails and ties and make improvements to the Crocker Park Recreation Trail

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted that over a year ago, the City Council approved a master plan to convert the existing old rail line to a hiking and biking trail.  He said the staff investigated the costs of the improvements, including removal of the existing rails, demolition, and grading to prepare the land for trail use, and learned the total project would likely cost more than $2 million.  Since that time, the City has looked for organizations engaged in removal of old rails and found two firms, one of which submitted a proposal.  Mr. Skeels introduced Jim and Joe Hattrup, Iron Horse Preservation Society.  He added that in preparation for the work, City Attorney Toppel obtained documents confirming the City’s ownership of the old rail line areas.  

Mr. Skeels said the Iron Horse Preservation Society proposes to remove all remaining rails and tracks, dispose of or reuse the railroad ties, clear vegetation, remove stumps and trees, grade the entire 3+-mile railroad track, install a fine aggregate base material, and provide amenities, including 7 park benches, 5 trash receptacles, 5 mutt mitt dispensers, 12 trail information signs, and 3 mileage and location signs along trails.  Mr. Skeels drew attention to the maps at the end of the staff report.

Mr. Skeels noted Iron Horse hopes to begin the three-month process in late June or early July.  He indicated that the proposal does not include any asphalt, which was approved as a trail surface in the master plan.  He added that there are pictures in the meeting packet showing how the material looks.  Mr. Skeels suggested looking more closely at the proposed aggregate surface and determine if it will meet the City’s needs instead of asphalt.

Mr. Skeels recommended that the City address two other items in the master plan at this time:  placement of bollards to block vehicles at certain places and street crossing improvements.  He said he and City Engineer Breault walked the area and identified four intersections that need to be made safer.  He advised that the master plan estimate for these items is about $100,000.  He offered to answer questions from the Council.

Mayor Bologoff said he understood the trail will be usable almost immediately after Iron Horse completes its work.  Mr. Skeels noted the City will make sure the trail is usable and safe, and the City will be responsible for the street crossing improvements.

CM Waldo commented that the documents indicate Iron Horse’s only form of payment will be the materials that are removed.  Mr. Skeels confirmed that understanding.  He said the City is donating the materials in exchange for their removal and the site amenities.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the proposal.  

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, said she often walks her dog near the Dolby building and noticed huge native ceanothus thorisifloris plants in the area.  She recommended looking at the existing vegetation and allowing Mountain Watch or the Mission Blue Nursery to harvest plants worth saving.  She emphasized the need to take caution to protect the adjacent rare and endangered area.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Conway expressed support for inviting Mountain Watch to look at the area and harvest some of the plants.

CM Conway asked for more information about the Iron Horse Preservation Society.

Joe Hattrup, President, Iron Horse Preservation Society, said his Reno-based organization is currently involved in a project restoring the steam engine Virginia-Truckee railroad line between Virginia City to Carson City.  He noted about two miles of rails for the project are being removed from Hunter’s Point, and Iron Horse is trying to secure a total of 19 miles of 90-pound rail.  

Mayor Bologoff and Councilmembers expressed their appreciation to the Iron Horse Preservation Society for their proposal.

At 9:00 p.m., the Council took a short recess.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 9:10 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider appeal of the Planning Commission’s conditional approval of Variance V-2-06 for Humboldt Court (Unrecorded Brisbane Acres Lot 34 Ptn., South of 1100 Humboldt Road)

Community Development Director Prince reviewed the background of the project and the details of the variance and recommended that the Council consider upholding the Planning Commission’s condition approval of the variance but revise Condition of Approval A to require a formal offer of a public access easement, not less than 1,437.5 sq. ft. in total area, for a public trail corridor along the rear of the subject properties, in exchange for reducing the required rear setbacks to 10 ft.
CM Conway asked about the total size of the property before it was subdivided.  Mr. Prince responded that the parcel was about 26,900 square feet.  CM Conway noted one house would normally be allowed, but the applicant received a density transfer allowing two more houses in exchange for donating one acre for open space.  Mr. Prince confirmed that understanding.

Mr. Prince said the variances relate to proportionality.  He noted the setback requirements in Brisbane Acres are designed to apply to half-acre lots.  He observed that this case is unique because it involves a density transfer and a subdivision into three smaller lots, and the normal setback requirements are not proportional to the size of these lots.

City Attorney Toppel emphasized that the original proposal called for a private street, which was changed after the City Council adopted a policy of requiring public streets.  The applicant had to provide a wider right-of-way, which reduced the size of the three lots.

CM Waldo noted the Planning Commission approved the variance with an additional condition.  He asked if the houses will be subject to design review if they are approved.  Mr. Prince confirmed that design review will be required.  He said that when the subdivision was approved, the applicant had a choice between paying $16,000 in special fees or providing an easement, and the 10-foot easement was not shown on the recorded map.  Mr. Prince recommended that if the City Council upholds the Planning Commission’s approval, an additional condition be added to require an offer of a public access easement to be dedicated.

Mr. Prince advised that there is an existing trail in that location, so members of the public would likely benefit more from a trail easement than from a fee.

CM Waldo said his two main concerns were understanding the effect of the density transfer and design review, both of which had been addressed.  He proposed upholding the Planning Commission’s decision.  CM Richardson agreed.

Mayor Bologoff clarified that the three-lot subdivision had been approved by the City Council, and the applicant had three legal lots.

CM Conway noted the proposal calls for changing a flat roof to a pitched roof.  He asked how the elevation was measured.  Mr. Prince replied that the roof is measured from its midpoint, consistent with R-1 district regulations.  He added that the design of the houses, including their measurements, will be considered as part of the design review.

CM Conway recommended that the City Council take a look at the ridgeline ordinance to clarify any confusion regarding its interpretation.  Mr. Toppel stated that this item is already planned for a future agenda.  He suggested that the Council also consider application of standard setback requirements to less-than-standard lots, the issue raised in this appeal.

Mayor Bologoff noted the ridgeline ordinance defines the ridgeline as the line connecting the highest points along the ridge of San Bruno Mountain, while USGS uses a different definition.  He agreed that Brisbane’s interpretation needs to be clarified.  He recommended looking at the definition of view corridors as well.  Mr. Toppel encouraged the City Council to focus on what the City wants to protect.

Mayor Bologoff suggested deleting the reference to San Bruno Mountain State and County Park because that boundary is not visible.

Mayor Bologoff opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the audience.

Gary Apotheker, Brisbane, said his basic concerns were the well-being of the mountain and the community, and issues of ridgeline protection are very important.  He read excerpts from the Brisbane Municipal Code regarding construction on ridgelines in the Brisbane Acres.  He urged the City Council to uphold the Municipal Code and the guidelines in the General Plan.

Mr. Apotheker noted the General Plan makes specific reference to ridgelines.  He questioned the purpose of these guidelines if they were not intended to be implemented and practiced.  He suggested imposing a moratorium on certain projects if the City is uncertain about its policies.  Mr. Apotheker noted that property rights need to be balanced by community values.  He observed that while change is inevitable, those changes should be in the best interests of the community at large.  He cautioned that the City needs to carefully consider even small changes because their incremental impacts affect the entire community.

Mark Morris, Brisbane, expressed concern about the number of variances being granted for new construction in Brisbane Acres, starting with 8 Thomas Avenue, and now this proposal.  He said granting these variances sets a bad precedent, especially for the City’s very first density transfer project.  He emphasized the importance of getting things right from the start.  Mr. Morris added that he understood the need for variances for older houses, but noted new construction should be required to follow the City’s rules and regulations.

Mr. Morris noted that Brisbane Acres is an important and environmentally sensitive area.  He asked the City to limit the number of variances.

Joel Diaz, applicant, requested an opportunity make comments after the Council’s decision.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to uphold the Planning Commission’s decision with the additional condition recommended by the Planning Commission.  

CM Conway asked why so many variances were needed for this project.  Mr. Prince said the City is required to entertain requests for variances, and they can be approved if they meet certain standards required by state law.  He noted the City can consider factors such as topography and configuration in making the required findings, but they must be supported by evidence.  Mr. Prince added that he did think the City was approving any more variances than in the past, and he offered to review the statistics and report back.

CM Waldo observed that density transfer is one unique aspect of this project.  CM Conway noted the project is consistent with standard R-1 regulations.  He said the City’s requirement of a public street instead of a private driveway resulted in smaller lots.

Mr. Toppel clarified that the density transfer program actually helps preserve the most valuable habitat areas in Brisbane Acres.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider approval of Resolution No. 2006-13 approving a final map for 11 lots constituting a part of the Northeast Ridge development and authorizing execution of the Second Amendment to the Subdivision Improvement Agreement for the Northeast Ridge

City Attorney Toppel noted the first 11 lots in Unit 2 of the Northeast Ridge were graded and prepared as part of Unit 1, and all infrastructure was installed at that time.  He advised that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service has given permission for the final map on these 11 lots to go forward.  Mr. Toppel said the City Engineer determined that the final map is consistent with the tentative map.

Mr. Toppel explained that the Second Amendment to the Subdivision Improvement Agreement establishes Brookfield’s agreement to contribute an additional $4 million for an HCP endowment, plus additional cash amounts to the City for public facilities.  He noted these funds will be paid in increments as final maps are granted, with the first installment when this final map is approved.  He said the amendment also allows reallocation of unused monies for Unit 1 to be used for City Hall and other public facilities.  Mr. Toppel recommended approval.

Mayor Bologoff commented that this agreement creates a contractual obligation to increase annual homeowner contributions to the HCP to $800 per unit.  Mr. Toppel noted the City has been including increased HCP fees in new development agreements.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Resolution No. 2006-13 as proposed.  

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, noted that Linda Salmon had submitted comments that she wanted to have read into the record.  She said Ms. Salmon suggests taking advantage of this opportunity to increase the density to provide more than 11 units of housing on these 11 lots, and she expressed support for this idea.

Mayor Bologoff stated that Ms. Salmon’s written comments will be incorporated in the record and made available for review. 

City Manager Holstine advised that in the future, there will be one additional item that will come to the Council to complete the Northeast Ridge development:  the number of units approved in 1989 will be decreased, and the most pristine part of the site, Callippe Hill, will be dedicated as permanent open space.

Mr. Holstine noted that this agreement includes a developer contribution of $3.2 million for building a community gymnasium, a project that will move forward once the City identifies a source of operating funds.  He added that these 11 units, plus the remaining 77 units, will pay the higher HCP fees.

CM Conway observed that the size of the project is being reduced, more habitat is being preserved, HCP revenues are increasing, and the City is receiving funds.  He congratulated the staff for doing a good job representing the interests of the community.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS (Continued)


B.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 513, waiving first reading, amending Section 2.28.050 of the Municipal Code concerning Director and Assistant Director of Emergency Services

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to introduce Ordinance No. 513 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider approval of proposal for urban design consulting services for Sierra Point from Gregory Tung, principal, Freedman, Tung and Bottomley, Urban Design


Community Development Director Prince recommended that the Council review the proposal for design services and provide direction to the staff.  He clarified that the Council was not being asked to approve a contract at this time. 

Mr. Prince noted the Sierra Point design guidelines were adopted in 1984 and revised in 1997 and 2001.  He said there was a lull in development until last year, when the City received concept proposals from Slough International for a biotech campus, from Universal Paragon for an 800-room hotel and condo project, and from Diamond Group for two residential towers with additional retail development on the Hitachi site.  

Meanwhile, Mr. Prince said, the City retained the services of Fred Kent’s firm, Project for Public Spaces, to hold public workshops on placemaking that included Sierra Point.  After the public workshops, the staff met with the prospective developers to discuss the community’s desires and concerns with respect to Sierra Point.  To help people visualize how the public space and private development could be better coordinated, staff recommends hiring an urban design consultant to express these concepts graphically in three-dimensional representations.  

Mr. Prince stated that based on seeing some of Freedman, Tung and Bottomley’s work on other projects, the staff invited the firm to submit a proposal for Sierra Point design services.  He noted the proposal is attached to the staff report.  Because these services will help the stakeholders as well, Mr. Prince proposed asking the developers to finance the urban design studies.  He said an alternative would be to obtain reimbursement from the developers when they apply for building permits.  He expressed his opinion that it would be better to request payment up front.

Mr. Prince said the services to be provided are three-dimensional massing studies on three alternatives.  

CM Waldo asked about next steps.  Mr. Prince said the staff will need to talk with the property owners about financing the proposed urban design services.  CM Waldo expressed support for this approach.

CM Conway asked if the firm had worked for Brisbane in the past.  Mr. Prince replied that Michael Freedman, one of the firm’s principals, gave a public presentation in Brisbane on general urban design, followed by a session on the Baylands.  CM Conway stated that he questioned some of Mr. Freedman’s advice and found his attitude offensive.  He asked why the City was using this firm and not considering others.  He recommended putting the contract out to bid.

City Manager Holstine advised that Freedman, Tung and Bottomley is a large firm, and Mr. Freedman will not be involved in this work.  He said Greg Tung has a more low-key style and approach, and he understands the community’s concerns.  Mr. Holstine stated that the firm has an excellent reputation and the staff is impressed with work done in other nearby communities.  He added that the City needs to move quickly because three development proposals are pending.

CM Conway said he was unwilling to approve the proposal at this time.

Mr. Prince said Project for Public Spaces was invited to submit a proposal, but their response was not as thorough and detailed as the proposal from this firm.

Mr. Prince commented that new urbanists tend to believe in mixed-use as a desirable kind of development, but it may not be appropriate for certain sites, such as those with contamination and remediation issues.  He said Mr. Freedman may not have fully appreciated these concerns.  CM Conway noted Mr. Freedman did not seem to understand Brisbane very well.

CM Waldo suggested inviting Mr. Tung to make a presentation at the next meeting.  Mr. Holstine said the staff will discuss the Council’s concerns with Mr. Tung and invite him to the next meeting. 

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, said he shared CM Conway’s concerns about the Freedman, Tung and Bottomley firm.  He noted Mr. Freedman favored putting housing in shopping malls and parking lots to create a sense of space, and as a principal, his attitudes are probably reflected throughout the firm.  Mr. Burr recommended putting the contract out to bid.

Mr. Burr noted the reason housing is not allowed at Sierra Point is because of its toxic contamination.  He expressed concern that the land is unstable and prone to violent shaking in earthquakes.  He urged the City to hire better consultants who are more environmentally sensitive and share the community’s values.  


E.
Consider scheduling a public presentation by James Wines, author of Green Architecture, SITE, Architects and Environmental Arts, on the Art of Architecture in the Age of Ecology
Mayor Bologoff expressed support for the June 23 presentation, and other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to invite Mr. Wines to make a public presentation on June 23 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine announced that further Baylands scoping meetings will be held on June 13 and June 26.  He said the purpose of the June 13 meeting will be to obtain input from the Planning Commission and provide an opportunity for dialogue with the City Council; he noted there may be some time for public comment at the end of the session.  Mr. Holstine indicated that the June 26 session will focus on defining objectives for any Baylands project.

Mr. Holstine reminded Councilmembers of the basketball court dedication on Saturday, May 20, at 11:00 a.m.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee reports

None.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council. 

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:06 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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